HIGHCLERE PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of the Meeting held at 

Highclere Village Hall 

Tuesday 9 September 2014 at 7.30pm

 Present                        Councillors Sally Izett (Chairman): Russ Castle;
                                      Will Flack; Mike Jenkins; Horace Mitchell;                                                                                                                          
                                      John Stoker
In Attendance              Mr Don Langan; Mr John Leeson
Apologies:                    Councillor/Borough Councillor Graham Falconer

                                      Borough Councillor John Izett 
                                      County Councillor Tom Thacker
The Chairman, Councillor Sally Izett welcomed the visitors to the meeting. 
24/14 – Vacancy for Highclere Parish Council

The Chairman advised that the name of Mr Donald Langan had been put forward for consideration for the vacant seat on Highclere Parish Council. Councillor Russ Castle proposed and Councillor Horace Mitchell seconded Mr Langan who was unanimously elected. The Chairman welcomed the return of Mr Langan who had previously served on HPC eight years ago. Mr Langan said he was very pleased to be able to re-join the Council.
25/14 -To approve the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 15 July 2014
The Minutes of the meeting had been circulated, were taken as read and signed by the Chairman, Councillor Izett.
26/14 – Matters arising from the Minutes
13/14- Little Penwood. The Clerk said that Frank Wright, Senior Tree Office, had advised he had asked for a tender document to be prepared for the tree work in Little Penwood and hopefully the work will start in the Autumn.
15/14- World War Commemorations. The Clerk read a letter from the Berkshire Committee of the ABF - The Soldiers Charity, thanking the Parish Council for their most welcome donation. The Clerk also advised that he has been researching Government funding schemes that will support local councils in local projects to commemorate the First World War centenary such as the cleaning of the war memorial.
Councillor Mitchell said he had discussed with the Rector the possibility of community led project to commemorate WW1. They felt with the other events that had been taking place, that it was too late to do something this year but as the war spanned five years it would be possible to hold a commemoration within the ‘100year’ period. Councillor Castle said that most people had lost relatives during the war but a large number of parishioners had migrated into the village so could we find out about the residents losses. Councillor Flack said a list of all local people lost in the war and where they are buried could be available from the Highclere History Society, he would look into it for the next Council meeting.
Thorngrove School. Councillor Izett had written to the Headmaster requesting a meeting about the standard of driving to and from the school but has yet to receive a reply. 
27/14 - Penwood Regeneration
Councillor Mitchell reported that there have been several meetings of the Regeneration Committee and another meeting was scheduled for 13 October. Simon Brigden, Sentinel had attended the 8th of September meeting. Councillor Langan asked about the objectives. Chairman Councillor Izett said they had yet to be defined as it would be a community decision. She felt that a number of residents had been negative towards any form of regeneration but as time progressed a far more positive approach is being seen.
The Clerk advised that the Neighbour Area Consultation period had finished on the 3rd of September and that BDBC had therefore accepted the Penwood Ward as the designated neighbourhood area for the Community Right to Build. The Earl of Carnarvon has agreed to meet Councillor Mitchell to discuss any of the covenants on the land that could become a hindrance to regeneration. Basingstoke and Deane had provided a plan showing land ownership. Confirmation had been received that an Environmental Impact Assessment would not be required for the potential type and scale of development being considered which means a considerable saving in time and costs.
The subject of excessive litter in Heathlands and Woodlands had been raised at a regeneration meeting and by a parishioner. The Clerk will enquire as to the amount of time given to this area by the Litter Warden and ask the Refuge Collection Department how often that they collect from the area.
Councillor Izett thanked Councillor Mitchell for all his efforts in trying to move the project forward.
28/14 Report on Environment
Parish Lengthsman. Councillor Jenkins reported that the path between Heathlands and the Penwood Crossroads and the path between Tubbs Lane and Pantings Lane had both been cleared. Other projects for the Parish Lengthsman that are being considered are the washing of signs within the district, the painting of the railings at Seven Stones Bridge and the clearing of the areas around all the salt bins in the parish.
It was however considered too dangerous to paint the railings on a busy main road but agreed that the signs should be washed and the bins cleared. Councillors would advise what signs required attention and the Clerk will let Councillor Jenkins know the location of the salt bins.

Allotments. The Clerk advised that he had an enquiry for an allotment in Penwood. Councillor Jenkins noted the request and will advise Councillor Scapello of EWPC. 
Notice Board. The notice board in Tubbs Lane has been repaired and refreshed. It had needed a new plywood back, new cork and lettering. HPC has paid for the materials but Mr Kevin Pearson had nether charged for his time or labour. It was requested that the Clerk should write to Mr Pearson and express the Council’s gratitude.
Footpaths.  The footpath at the Drove adjacent to the A34 has had its annual clearance by HCC. At the request of Thorngrove School an article had been placed in the Parish Magazine asking for walkers to follow the footpaths indicated, respect other people’s property and protect our natural environment. 
29/14 Report on Roads and Transport
Councillor Castle had met with Steve Goodall, Hampshire Highways to discuss outstanding ‘road’ matters. Various pot holes in the area had been repaired. Mr Goodall had suggested that the residents be tackled about the growth along Mount Road to Tubbs Lane as this was not really a Highways problem. Councillor Stoker had also contacted Highclere Estate about their land along the A343. The drains at Burfield, Tubbs Lane have been cleared. There are a number of signs left on the roadside by the Highways and HCC. A Council working party will be organised to clear and dispose of them. It was pointed out that the white lines at the end of he Drove need repainting and Councillor Castle said this was in hand.
Travellers are parked and residing in a pull- in at the top of Treasure Hill. The police have been informed however there is a discrepancy as to who owns the land, Hampshire Highways or Highclere Estate.
Community Speedwatch. Councillors Sally Izett and Russ Castle attended a meeting hosted by Community Speedwatch and the Hampshire Constabulary. Community Speedwatch is a locally driven initiative allowing members of the community to monitor the speed of vehicles using speed detection devices. CSW schemes are supported by local policing teams with the aim to educate drivers to reduce speeds. The scheme is managed by the local police Safer Neighbourhood Teams and is run by volunteers. The schemes are expensive to run and for this reason it is suggested that HPC join forces with East Woodhay PC, however Police and Crime Commissioner (PCC) Funding can be made available towards the cost. The complicated application form is to be revised and made simpler. Councillor Castle felt there could be problems in getting volunteers, (a minimum of 6 is required). It was suggested that an advertisement be put into the next edition of the Parish Magazine asking for volunteers. Councillor Flack suggested he talk to Rebecca Cooke with the thought of combining her safer roads in the parish idea with speedwatch.
30/14 Report on Planning
Highclere Castle, Premises Licence Variation application has been modified and made more specific and the Yew Tree Inn application for serving food and drink in the grounds has also been scaled back.

Planning application received since the last meeting.
14/00219.  Crondell Cottage, Andover Road Two storey front and single side extension. Alteration to garage.  No objection, 
14/02179. Mount Farm, Pantings Lane. Re application from 14/01377 Single storey front, side and rear extensions. No Objection, although the Planning Committee still consider the plans to be unclear.
T/00406/14 79 Penwood Heights. Fell Birch tree and crown lift another. No objection.
14/02373. The Paddock, Tubbs Lane. Erection of an Orangery. No objection. 

31/14 Resignation of Parish Clerk. The Chairman informed the Council that the Clerk had tendered his resignation. He had advised that he would stay in office for the next three months until a successor is found and to ensure a smooth transition of duties and responsibilities. Councillor Izett said that over the past nine years the Clerk had given great service to the Council team and the wider parish community. He will be sorely missed. Council asked for the position to be advertised on the Parish Notice Boards and the Parish Magazine with a closing date of Friday 17 October. Councillor Mitchell proposed and Councillor Castle seconded that if required ‘both Clerks’ be paid during the transitional period.
Resolution: That the present Clerk and the replacement Clerk be recompensed during the transitional period

32/14 Financial Matters. Audit. The Clerk in his position of Responsible Financial Officer advised that BDO had agreed and signed off the Audit Annual Return for the year 2013/14. The Conclusion of Audit was now on display in the Parish Notice Board. The only query raised by BDO was that the new dog litter bins had not been included in the Fixed Asset section of the Return, which therefore gave an under valuation . The RFO had agreed with BDO that these would be included in the Fixed Asset section for the year 2014/15.
Accounts for payments
BT Payment Services (Rental and calls) £75.52
M Harwood (Clerk’s salary) £659.20
C Corral (Litter Warden) £128.42
D McClelland (Litter Warden) 259.40
HMRC (Tax & NI) £204.42
Viking (Stationery) £109.71

K Pearson (Materials for notice board) £130.00

M Harwood (Clerk’s expenses – postage stamps) £27.60

M Harwood (Clerk’s salary) £659.20

C Corral (Litter Warden) £128.22
D McClelland (Litter Warden) £259.40

HMRC (Tax & NI) £204.62

BDO LLP (Audit fee) £120.00

33/14 Matters for discussion
Road Names. Councillor Mitchell raised the question of possibly changing the name of ‘Council Houses’ to something more suitable. The Council would be in favour of a change of name but only if the idea is supported by majority of the people that live in the houses.
Councillor Mitchell on behalf of Tile Barn Owners’ Association has asked EWPC to investigate naming the C5 through Woolton Hill to assist delivery vehicles. HPC agreed they had no issues with naming the road along the stretch that lies within their boundary.
Hampshire Association of Local Councils. HALC have produced a 2014 Service Brochure. A copy was given to each of the Councillors.

Hampshire Police. The Clerk read the crime summary for the month of August. 
34/14 Councillor’s matters to be included in the Agenda for the next meeting
Penwood Regeneration
35/14 Date of the next Council Meeting: Tuesday 21 October 2014
There being no further business the meeting closed at 9.50pm.
